Written by Ian Granit

This PDF is auto-generated for reference only. As such, it may contain some conversion errors and/or missing information. For all formal use please refer to the official version on the website, as linked below.

Populism and Extractivism in Mexico and Brazil: Progress or Power Consolidation?

https://www.e-ir.info/2022/07/26/populism-and-extractivism-in-mexico-and-brazil-progress-or-power-consolidation/

IAN GRANIT, JUL 26 2022

At the beginning of the 21st century, most Latin American countries experienced significant increases in economic performance and reduced inequality. Latin America, however, remains the most unequal region in the world.[1] The positive effects from the beginning of the 21st century look fragile, while worries remain among national citizens that the economic gains were not shared with the majority of people.[2] Whether the economic improvements in the 2000s affected ordinary citizens or not, Latin American countries still underperform in many socio-economic aspects.[3] Low-quality institutions and services, widespread corruption, a ubiquitous amount of violence, and the perception of low-living standards have led to growing discontent among citizens in Latin America.[4] The feeling of being left behind creates a social and political environment where populist leaders, who promise a quick and easy solution to their national citizens, can flourish.[5] Moreover, extensive corruption, violence, and inequality give the impression that democratic institutions are not living up to their promises or were never prevalent in the first place. Thus, giving further support to the populist, who once in power, embrace authoritarianism and circumvents common democratic practices to create change in the name of the 'common people'.[6]

Populism consists of two main characteristics. First, populists consider their society as divided between the 'common people' and the 'elite,' where the 'elites' use their power to gain further advantage in society at the expense of the 'common people.' Second, populist leaders claim to embody ordinary people's opinions and to portray themselves as possessing the unique ability to achieve an accurate and just representation of the 'common people'.[7] Authoritarian populism, viewed here as a subset of populism, depicts, just as populism, the struggle between the 'common people' against an unfairly advantaged 'elite' establishment, at home or abroad. Authoritarian populism furthers such discourse by justifying radical interventions in favour of the 'common people.' Interventions, which often undermine democracy and its country's democratic institutions, are, thus, justified through a discourse proclaiming to give back control to the 'common people', while the 'elite' will be at a disadvantage. Authoritarian populists often bypass democratic institutions or use them to centralize power and create legitimate dominance while promising to return their nation to its past greatness or health.[8]

Latin America has a long history of populistic and authoritarian leaders from both sides of the political spectrum.[9] Although the military dictatorships disappeared from Latin America in the 1990s, other forms of authoritarianism have persisted.[10] The proclaimed ability of authoritarian populists to create change through coercive measures, where other leaders who favour more democratic means have failed, often leads to the public showcasing initial support for authoritative politics underpinned by a populistic discourse in Latin America.[11] Authoritarian populism was especially prevalent during the so-called 'pink tide' in Latin America, where left-leaning populist governments achieved impressive improvements in poverty reduction and political recognition for previously marginalised groups who showed support for the populist governments. The advances depended on extractivism, rents from oil and mineral extraction, and agricultural export. Simultaneously the populists restricted political space for protesters against the established government and concentrated power in the executive branch and sometimes in government leaders.[12] The substance of populistic and authoritative politics can, however, draw from either the right or the left sides of the political spectrum.[13] Latin America shows how authoritarian populism does not necessarily characterize a defined political force but instead ranges from the right to the left, depending on how it can frame an image of the 'common people' and the 'elite'.[14]

Written by Ian Granit

Populist leaders in Latin America are especially prone to use extractivism to create economic growth and short-term visual progress in their nations, while simultaneously consolidating their popular support and power through authoritative measures.[15] On the left of the political spectrum, populist Evo Morales in Bolivia substantially increased the oil and mining production in his country to boost government revenues, which was used to create new income and infrastructure programs based on communalism and cooperation for low-income groups.[16] In Ecuador, Rafael Correa accelerated oil production during his time in power while focusing on social welfare payments and recentralizing the state.[17] In Bolivia and Ecuador, the states became increasingly authoritarian due to the growing protests against the extractive industries, which led both Morales and Correa to coercively suppress protests against their projects.16 On the right of the political spectrum, Alberto Fujimori in Peru made mineral resources the core of the country's neoliberal economic development, which focused on exporting the country's commodities through a free and unregulated market.[18] In Argentina, Carlos Menem pushed agribusiness forward while implementing neoliberal policies, such as removing import and export taxes, reducing farm subsidies, and privatizing public services.[19] Under Fujimori's extractive regime, the military was used for political purposes, while the state harassed its critics, and closed down the congress. [20] Menem suppressed protests against his regime and created, with the help of the military, security, and intelligence forces, an authoritarian and exclusionary form of democracy within the neoliberal framework.[21]

This article sets out to examine how authoritarian populism is currently gaining a stronghold in the two largest Latin American economies by analysing the current Presidents Andrés Manuel López Obrador (AMLO) in Mexico and Jair Bolsonaro in Brazil. Both AMLO and Bolsonaro campaigned on promises of diminishing crime, corruption, and inequalities while expanding their countries' respective extractive industries in the name of the 'common people.' In Mexico, the state-owned oil company generates over 30 per cent of Mexico's federal income on average,[22] while in Brazil the agribusiness and oil sector accounts for over 30 per cent of the country's GDP.[23] Both Mexico and Brazil, thus, gain a substantial portion of their respective nations' income from extractive industries, which raises questions about how the two populist presidents will rule their countries during their presidencies when considering the history of Latin America and the extractive imperative of populistic presidents in the region. Once in power, the leaders follow a populistic discourse, with an extractive imperative, claiming that their natural resource extraction is a portrayal of national sovereignty against an 'elite' establishment within and outside both Mexico and Brazil. The latter half of this article analyses how AMLO and Bolsonaro, once in power, use a populistic discourse to justify power consolidation in the respective presidencies, instead of living up to their campaign promises.

Political Shift in Mexico and Brazil

Mexico is the second-largest economy in Latin America; however, approximately 48.8 per cent of Mexico's population lives below the poverty line.[24] Even though poverty decreases in Mexico, albeit at a slow rate, the country underperforms in terms of social inclusion, poverty reduction, and economic growth. At the same time, high levels of corruption and violence are prevalent in the country. The Mexican people, thus, have a strong reason for feeling that their past governments have been ineffective, which can be framed to be associated with past governments' political ideology.[25] Past Mexican government's inefficiency, corruption scandals, and lack of engagement with people led to a desire to break the political deadlock and embrace a different type of political governance in the 2018 Mexican presidential election. The centre-right National Action Party (PAN), which held power between 2006-2012, waged a large-scale crackdown against drug cartels, causing an explosion of violence in the northern states of Mexico. The neo-liberal policies of PAN achieved nothing in the face of Mexico's problems with poverty, inequality, and crime, while corruption scandals continued to be present in the country. The drug war, failed policies, and corruption scandals helped the right-wing Industrial Revolutionary Party (PRI) return to power, holding the Presidency between 2012 and 2018.[26] The corruption and dishonesty continued, with several former state governors from the PRI now facing criminal charges, accused of stealing billions from the Mexican state while failing to address the increases in violence. The PRI's neoliberal reforms, such as privatizing the oil industry and opening it to foreign investors, produced minor short-term growth; however, inflation rose significantly, leaving most of the population in a worsening condition.[27]

Brazil is the largest economy in Latin America. [28] For the average Brazilian, incomes only increased 0.7 per cent in the past two decades while the wealthiest one per cent in Brazil accrued 25 per cent of all the country's income. [29]

Written by Ian Granit

Since 2011, Brazil has experienced a severe slowdown in economic growth, while economic activity contracted substantially between 2015 and 2016.[30] The Gini Index, a statistical measure representing wealth and income distribution, increased from 51.9 to 53.9 between 2015 and 2018, attesting that inequality increased in Brazil.[31] Similarly to Mexico, the Leftist Brazilians Worker's Party (PT), which ruled Brazil from 2003 to 2016, was involved in numerous corruption scandals. Luiz Inácio Lula da Silva, who served as President between 2003 to 2010, was arrested for corruption and money laundering during the 2018 presidential campaign.[32] Luiz's successor, Dilma Rouseff, President from 2011 to her impeachment in 2016, was accused of crimes ranging from inefficient usage of public funds and corruption within the PT. The social policies of the PT did not help Brazil's economy slowdown in 2011, giving the impression that social democracy was failing the country.30 After Rousseff's impeachment, Michel Temer took office, representing a centre-right political agenda. During Temer's time in office, inequality increased significantly,[33] and the country experienced a severe economic recession,31 while corruption scandals involving Temer continued just like in the previous presidents' terms.[34]

Before the 2018 election in Mexico, both the Center-Right PAN and the Right-Wing PRI parties had become associated with inefficient policies and corruption. Similarly, in Brazil, the left and centre-right parties were deeply associated with corruption, economic recession, and ineffective social welfare policies. Subsequent development led each nation to embrace populist leaders from the opposite side of the political spectrum with hopes to deliver what previous rightist and centrist governments in Mexico and Leftist and Centrist governments in Brazil had failed to achieve.

AMLO, a political figure in Mexico for decades, has long called for a revolution against the corrupt 'elite' establishment in the country, claiming that because of his strong moral stance and connectedness to the 'common people' he is fit to lead Mexico towards a better future.[35] After the Mexican presidential election in 2006, which AMLO lost, he gave himself the title of 'legitimate President' while protesting against the real presidential winner.[36] In 2014, AMLO expressed traditional parties' inability to address Mexico's problems and established his party, MORENA. Even though AMLO has been involved in politics since the 1970s, belonging to both the established PRI and the PRD parties, he was able to distance himself from previous administrations in his 2018 campaign through a left-wing agenda that promised to double pensions for the elderly, provide medicine and food packages for the poor and create new scholarships programs for youths.[37] Moreover, AMLO promised to create a substantial increase in economic growth, demilitarise the war on drugs, address poverty and inequality, and fight corruption. [38] AMLO used a populistic discourse to distance himself further from past administrations, portraying himself as possessing the voice of the 'common people'. Referring to the PRI and PAN parties as 'power mafias' AMLO told his supporters that "we are going to beat them, because the people are already fed up with the corruption of the PRI and the PAN",[39] portraying himself as speaking for the 'common people' in Mexico who are deprived by the corrupt 'elite'. When presenting his development plan for 2018-2024, AMLO claimed that the general interest was not present in the political sphere, since Mexico is 'a network of interests of the elites' who undermine the common people in the country.[40] AMLO blamed the underperformance of the Mexican economy on an 'economy for the elites', which, according to AMLO, failed to create neither development nor jobs.[41] AMLO stated during his campaign that the only way to save Mexico from the 'elite' is through 'the united and organized people' of who AMLO would be the leader,[42] promising to bring the fourth transformation to Mexico - referring to the past three great transformations, which changed the country.[43] AMLO, thus, effectively framed past governments as the 'elite' establishment, while framing himself as the saviour and force of change Mexico needs, and won the Presidential election in 2018.43

Similarly to AMLO, Bolsonaro, a former military captain, had been involved with politics for decades, serving as both city councillor and federal deputy. During Bolsonaro's career, he has been very outspoken about past administrations' failures and idolised the past military dictatorship in Brazil while calling to close down Congress.[44] Before the 2018 Brazilian election, Bolsonaro promoted a far-right agenda, advocating for stricter punishment for criminals, increasing freedoms for police, and further privatising markets to increase economic growth.[45] Simultaneously, Bolsonaro campaigned on undermining the corrupt 'elite' by reducing inequalities and diminishing corruption.[46] By claiming that Bolsonaro's party was "indeed different from those who ruled over us over the past 20 years,"47 Bolsonaro effectively framed himself as an outsider and against the 'elite' establishment. Bolsonaro told the Brazilian people that "with us, you will be in the first place",[47] indicating that he knew what the people wanted, and therefore could speak for the people. Bolsonaro framed the 'common people' in Brazil as "workers,

Written by Ian Granit

conservatives, Christians" which he referred to as the "good citizens." [48] Bolsonaro framed the PT party as an 'elite' and criminals by calling them "this gang with a red flag," 48 indicating that this 'gang' would deprive Brazil's 'common people' by associating the PT party with notorious criminal gangs prevalent in Brazil. The previous top-down rule with low accountability, corruption, and failed social-democratic policies, thus, allowed Bolsonaro to effectively frame previous Leftist and Centrist administrations as the 'elite' while claiming to speak for the 'common people,' making him victorious in the 2018 Brazilian presidential election. [49]

The Extractive Imperative

AMLO puts a great emphasis on going back to the era when oil was at the forefront of the Mexican economy when Mexico's state-owned oil company Pemex represented over 40 per cent of its federal income.[50] The Mexican President states that he "wants Pemex to be a lever of development" claiming that "Pemex would finance development." [51] The oil company used to represent a good economy and adequate social welfare for its workers but has experienced a significant decline and is now one of the world's most indebted oil companies.[52] For AMLO, Pemex is, however, both an act of justice and a source of savings, [53], [54] causing him to invest public money in the company while supporting Pemex further through tax reductions.[55] Furthermore, the President planned to build new refineries and renovate existing ones, costing billions of USD.[56] To gain support for his extractive plans, which faced heavy criticism, AMLO used a populistic discourse framing Pemex as a way to fight an international elite who undermines Mexico's prosperity. When presenting and arguing for his oil-producing plans, AMLO stated that he "does not want to be a colony of any other country" and "aspire to live in a free, independent and sovereign country".[57] AMLO claimed this can be achieved through energy sovereignty and that "the most important thing is to produce crude",57 while adding "for the recovery of sovereignty" to Pemex company's logo.[58] According to Mexico's government website, the country faced threats and challenges on an international level and claimed certain powers harass Mexico and prevent it from achieving energy sovereignty.[59] According to the website, oil was a "strategic resource" and "necessary condition" against these international powers. AMLO and his administration, therefore, framed Mexico as under threat from international powers who tries to undermine Mexico's sovereignty and use the country as a colony. AMLO effectively created an 'us' the Mexican people against 'them' the international powers by claiming that the international powers will deprive Mexico of its sovereignty by using the country as a colony. AMLO portrayed himself as having the solution to stop these international powers from depriving the Mexican people, by increasing spending on Pemex and producing more oil.

Subsequently, oil auctions to foreign and private companies were suspended by AMLO, leading to what investors see as an unstable investment climate and have since led to a lack of support for his policies.[60] The lack of investments and support for Pemex has led to stagnating oil production.[61] The Mexican President, however, continued to show strong political will for his desire to increase Mexico's oil production and planned to spend an additional US\$ 4.4 billion on Pemex in 2020, with total spending of US\$ 23.88 on the company from public resources.[62] AMLO remained optimistic about Pemex's growth and accounted for significant increases in oil production in Mexico's 2020 budget. Criticism against AMLO's large focus on Pemex, and failure to achieve other campaign promises, was met with a populistic discourse blaming both the 'elite' within and outside Mexico's borders. AMLO's administration blamed the stagnant oil production on the neoliberal 'elite' establishment and past administrations, stating that "in 40 years of the neoliberal period, not a single refinery was built" while calling it "a great irresponsibility" of past governments.[63] Furthermore, according to AMLO, if Pemex is honestly and efficiently managed, instead of corrupt management by past leaders, the company will perform better and create profits for the Mexican people. On an international level, AMLO claimed that "in our country with the support of international financial organizations a policy of submission was imposed, of impoverishment to the majority of the people",[64] framing the international and national 'elite' as working together to undermine the 'common people' in Mexico. AMLO framed the national elite to be the past right-wing governments who, with support from international financial organizations, deprived the Mexican population through corruption and lack of oil-producing policies. AMLO, on the other hand, framed himself as trying to restore Mexico to its past greatness, when the economy was growing thanks to Pemex, portraying himself as the saviour Mexico needs.

Similarly to AMLO, Bolsonaro emphasised the importance of extractive industries for Brazil's development, focusing on agricultural activities and oil production.[65] Bolsonaro's administration claims that oil is an essential part of

Written by Ian Granit

Brazil's development and stresses increasing oil production.[66] Bolsonaro pledged to abolish indigenous rights reserves and allow commercial exploitation of otherwise restricted land areas in the Brazilian Amazon rainforest for agricultural expansion and planned to invest over US\$ 84 billion into the oil sector.[67] Bolsonaro stated that the Amazon belongs to Brazil,[68] and it is, therefore, in the country's best interest to deforest as much of the rainforest as they need for economic development.[69] Bolsonaro claimed that the past governments "have led Brazilians to a chaotic situation, with poverty, violence, and unemployment", stating that "the establishment wants the usual", which Bolsonaro claimed is chaos and deprivation of the people of Brazil.[70] Bolsonaro, on the other hand, stated that his plans for the Amazon will help "more than 20 million Brazilians who for years have been waiting for economic development", referring to the Indigenous communities, which Bolsonaro claimed he wants to help become integrated into the Brazilian society through development.[71] Bolsonaro framed the past governments as the 'elite' who deprived Brazil's 'common people' and ruined their country. The Brazilian President, however, framed himself as a man of the people, who knows what the 'common people' want, which he will achieve through developing the Amazon.

Over a year into Bolsonaro's presidency, both agribusiness and oil production has increased substantially.[72] Part of the success is due to Bolsonaro's strong political will and political support, where 50 per cent of the parliamentarians and 39.5 per cent of the seats in the Senate belongs to business people with links to Brazilian agribusiness.[73] With great support from the parliamentarians and the Senate, Bolsonaro has been able to drastically reduce funds for forest control and inspection agencies, make freer use of pesticides and agrochemicals, loosen environmental licenses, and transfer Indigenous lands to the Ministry of Agriculture.[74] Simultaneously, Bolsonaro cut the Brazilian Institute of the Environment and Renewable Natural Resources budget by almost one-third more in 2020.[75] Despite criticism of large increases in deforestation, Bolsonaro continued to make extractivism easier in Brazil, and in November 2019, Brazil repealed a ten-year-old ban on sugarcane cultivation in the Brazilian Amazon rainforest and wetlands to increase production.[76]

Bolsonaro's environmental policies in the Amazon have faced a huge national and international backlash.[77] To defend his extractive development plans, Bolsonaro resorted to a populistic discourse, framing the national and international 'elite' as working together to undermine Brazil. Responding to accusations of destroying the Amazon. Bolsonaro claimed that the left 'elite' "surrendered the country to violence and corruption" [78] and neglected to take a stance against "attacks on Brazil's sovereignty". [79] Continuing, Bolsonaro stated that he wants to build a Brazil for the 'common people' "that affirms its sovereignty over our forests, our wealth and, above all, our values".[80] Bolsonaro framed himself as taking a stance against the attacks on Brazil's sovereignty by developing the Amazon as he wishes, claiming that past administrations surrendered to wishes of reducing deforestation in the country, which threatens Brazil's sovereignty. On an international level, Bolsonaro claimed that foreign powers "will launch unreasonable and gratuitous attacks on the Amazon",[81] framing the international community as a threat to Brazil. On Twitter, Bolsonaro wrote that "in the last 22 years Brazil was looted and made a dwarf in its international relations", linking a video talking about foreign powers' interest in Amazon's natural resources, and the lack of interest in Brazil's 'common people' by this international elite.[82] Bolsonaro accused countries opposing deforestation in the Amazon of having a "colonial mindset" [83] and that "the fake news campaign built against our sovereignty will not work".[84] Bolsonaro's administration asserted that aid towards protecting the Brazilian Amazon, and international agreements towards better environmental protection for the rainforest, is "an international campaign against Brazil" by countries involved in neo-colonialism.[85] Bolsonaro, thus, asserted that Brazil is under attack from foreign powers, whom themselves want to have Brazil as a colony and use Amazon's natural resources to their advantage while undermining the 'common people' in Brazil. The Brazilian president effectively framed the national 'elite' AMLO and Bolsonaro both consolidate power in their countries, while their promises of progress through the extractive industries have thus far been barely effective — the past leftist government — as a part of the international plot against Brazil since they "surrendered the country" to attacks on Brazil's sovereignty. Bolsonaro, on the other hand, framed himself as trying to save Brazil's 'common people' by taking a stance against the 'elite' and continuing his development plans despite criticism.

Decreasing Inequalities or Consolidating Power?

For decades Mr López Obrador has followed the populistic notion of proclaiming himself as a 'messiah' or saviour of

Written by Ian Granit

Mexico, as the de-facto person to abolish the corrupt 'elite' establishment while possessing the right solutions for the country's poor.[86] AMLO prefers to govern based on his perception of right and wrong since,[87] according to him, he already knows what is best for the Mexican people.[88] Thus far, AMLO's reliance on oil for development and the ineffectiveness to increase production has, however, led Mexico into economic stagnation.[89] Mexico's stagnation makes it hard to fund new welfare programs,[90] and AMLO has instead taken away or reduced previously established government welfare programs and redirected the resources into his newly created programs.[91] Since he took office, AMLO has cut funding for NGOs, including women's shelters, day-care facilities, and groups working on health issues.[92] The Mexican President has severely cut spending for the government, causing over 20 000 public workers to lose their jobs while abolishing Mexico's childcare program to give parents money directly.[93] AMLO's spending on health care was 10 per cent smaller in May 2019 compared to May 2018 and in 2019 he ordered healthcare workers to cut spending by 30 to 40 per cent.[94] In the 2020 budget, AMLO ordered a 50 per cent budget cut in general services and organisations.[95] AMLO defended these cuts by stating that organizations created by past governments are "front organizations", where he claims previous governments "dedicated themselves to looting, doing juicy businesses under the protection of public power".[96] The Mexican President claimed that cutting the budget will, thus, undermine the 'elite' since with less money in the budget, they cannot steal as much money.95 AMLO justified his need to cut government spending in certain areas, which he promised to increase, by claiming that they were never there to help the 'common people' in the first place and that AMLO now makes sure that the 'elite' cannot steal money from the public.

AMLO's ability to cut budgets in certain departments and redirect resources where he deems them more appropriate has been made further possible through the 'Austeridad Republicana' law.[97] The new law allows the government to redirect resources directly to groups and people instead to different departments. The Ministry and the Ministry of Finance and Public credit can expand on the assumptions made in the law if deemed convenient,[98] thus giving AMLO's government more power to interpret when and where spending of public resources should occur. The legislative and judicial powers, the state's production companies, and autonomous constitutional bodies must abide by the new law.[99] AMLO's administration, however, stated that they have not cut budgets; instead, their website states that they "redirect public resources to the neediest people",[100] thus justifying their new laws and budget cuts by claiming that the new law is there to benefit the 'common people' while denying that the budget cuts exist. Faced with backlash from the media, NGOs, academics, and civil organizations in Mexico, AMLO claimed they also belong to the elite, stating that "they don't have communication with the people" and have the same mindset as past administrations.[101] Instead of addressing his failed development plans, AMLO justified budget cuts for essential services by blaming past 'elitist' governments for stealing money that AMLO's new policies will fix. Justifying the 'Austeridad Republicana' law which gives AMLO further power, he claimed that the law will give him the ability to help the poorest in Mexico while claiming that his criticisers co-conspire against him with the 'elite' establishment.

Since he took office, Mr López Obrador has started to appoint his political allies to important positions in Mexico to consolidate further power. In Mexico, the new Prosecutor General dealing with the most substantial corruption allegations was the former security advisor to AMLO's 2018 Presidential campaign and was the acting attorney general under AMLO.[102] AMLO has appointed delegates from his party in several Mexican states, which AMLO has given control over allocating and overseeing the state's funds, hence circumventing the mandate of locally elected governors.[103] When faced with criticism, AMLO stated that this is normal in times of transformation, but that the people ask him all the time when he meets them "that we must move forward to transform Mexico, let us not stop",[104] proclaiming that his actions are needed for Mexico's transformation and that AMLO is simply doing what the people want. AMLO has combined appointing his allies to vital positions with strategically cutting funding to agencies that can undermine his power.[105] The budget for the National Anti-Corruption System in Mexico, which has helped unveil past administrations' corrupt actions, has been drastically cut in Mexico's federal budget.[106] When asked about corruption in the country, AMLO answered that he is not supported by any vested interest or receives money from businessmen stating "I came here with the support of the people, my only master is the people of Mexico. That is why I am free." [107] AMLO, thus, failed to fulfil his campaign promises of dealing with corruption and inequality, while consolidating further powers in his Presidency. In addition, the Mexican President proclaimed himself not being able to be corrupt since he only has one master, the 'common people' in Mexico.

Like AMLO, Bolsonaro has long been outspoken against past regimes.[108] A few months after taking office,

Written by Ian Granit

Bolsonaro continued his strong anti-establishment stance by stating that "usual Brazil, with its old vices, has led Brazilians to a chaotic situation, with poverty, violence and unemployment. The establishment wants the usual because it does not feel the consequences of its ambitions. We are going to change Brazil because we are not part of the establishment!".[109] Furthermore, Bolsonaro emphasised the benefits of the past Brazilian dictatorship compared to the left's rule while claiming that he embodies the people's will and can create real change.[110] Contrary to AMLO, Bolsonaro had better prospects of achieving his campaign promises with an increase in economic growth and a drop in unemployment.[111] Bolsonaro and his administration's discontent with social welfare policies, such as the Bolsa Familia program, and their views about poor people, however, raise doubts about whether the President aims to fulfil his campaign promise of reducing Brazil's inequalities.

The Bolsa Família program in Brazil supports more than 13.9 million families in poverty or extreme poverty, with a monthly income of less than R\$178 per person.[112] Between 2003 and 2014, more than 30 million Brazilians escaped poverty thanks to Bolsa Familia and the commodity boom.[113] The program has created improvements in rural towns through better housing, food security, and less child labour.114 Bolsonaro, however, referred to the Bolsa Familia beneficiaries as lazy and "ignorant wretches",114 while Brazil's Economy Minister identified the cause of poverty in Brazil as the poor's inability to save.[114] Bolsonaro claimed that creating further economic growth and development in Brazil will decrease inequalities instead of welfare programs.[115] Bolsonaro framed the left in Brazil as an elitist establishment and states that his administration has "distanced ourselves from communist dictatorships", and welfare policies, which Bolsonaro associates with the left.[116] After six months into Bolsonaro's presidency, the Brazilian government severely slowed down the acceptance rate to Bolsa Familia, from 275 000 to 2500 people per month, while cancelling payments to existing Bolsa Familia beneficiaries, causing the number of people already receiving benefits to fall with one million.114 The 2020 budget for the Bolsa Familia saw further cuts with over R\$500 million compared with the previous year, which already severely undermined the program.[117] While the Bolsa Familia program accounts for 0.4 per cent of Brazil's GDP, Bolsonaro has allowed the police and army officers to keep their generous pensions while not addressing the large tax breaks for industries and the rich, worth 4 per cent of Brazilian GDP.[118] Bolsonaro justified his new policies by aligning with what he views as the 'common people', stating that he takes "positions aligned with the values of our people, who are, for the most part, conservative".[119] Bolsonaro, therefore, justified his lack of addressing Brazil's large inequalities by framing past welfare programs as part of the "communist dictatorships", which, according to Bolsonaro, are past leftist governments. Instead, Bolsonaro justified the cuts by claiming he embodies the people's views, who are conservative and would, thus, support such changes. Bolsonaro framed his budget cut as doing it for the 'common people' of Brazil, who he does not want to be undermined by communism.

Moreover, instead of addressing the root causes of inequalities while undermining current welfare programs, Bolsonaro consolidated further power in his presidency by appointing his own family to his administration. The President's three sons, Flavio, Carlos, and Eduardo, all play important roles in his administration while facing criminal charges.[120] Flavio Bolsonaro was detected by a Brazilian government agency receiving millions of R\$ to his accounts and Bolsonaro's wife's account.[121] The scandal became more serious when secret chats availed that the chief prosecutor of the anti-corruption Car Wash investigations and Bolsonaro's Justice Minister Sergio Moro protected Flavio.[122] The Supreme Court has since blocked the investigations of Flavio's corruption allegations.[123] At the same time, Carlos Bolsonaro is under investigation for alleged improprieties in his council office, while Bolsonaro's youngest son, Eduardo Bolsonaro, has been identified as one of the critical members of a fake news criminal rack in Brazil.[124] Bolsonaro claimed that since he took office, he has not taken an authoritarian turn. Instead, he stated that he and his government are working "towards freedom, working for necessary reforms" and "adopting a market economy". [125] Facing backlash from the corruption charges against his sons, and being accused of nepotism, Bolsonaro alluded to the 'elite' in Brazil, stating "the abuses witnessed by everyone in the last few weeks were received by the government with the same caution as always".[126] Bolsonaro defended his sons, and his authoritarianism, by claiming he is instead working towards freedom, and that his policies are necessary reforms for such freedoms. The Brazilian President framed the accusations as abuses and referred back to his election campaign when Bolsonaro was stabbed, claiming that a "leftist militant, a former member of an opposition party" was responsible for the stabbing.[127] Bolsonaro, thus, framed the current accusations of authoritarianism and corruption as the Left's way of attacking him once again, while he tries to work towards a free Brazil.

Written by Ian Granit

Further Power Consolidation Through Armed Forces

In 2019, AMLO created a new National Guard in Mexico, composed of a mix of military personnel and former federal police.[128] Compared to the military and navy, which are controlled by two separate government departments with two independent chains of command,[129] the command of the national guard is Alfonso Durazo, a minister appointed by AMLO from his political party MORENA.[130] Accompanied by the new National Guard was the new law on the Use of Force, which sets out how the National Guard and Police can use force in Mexico. The law does not clarify when a security force can take another person's life while failing to set out restrictions for electric shock batons and belts. The law does not require the use of minimum force, while only allowing demonstrations for lawful purposes.[131] Unlimited force may, thus, be used against individuals and groups if their demonstration's purpose is deemed unlawful by the government. A leaked draft of a proposed bill by AMLO furthered the powers of the state by making it possible for citizens who are accused of any crime to be detained for 80 days without charge, allowing evidence obtained by torture to be used in court, reducing the number of judges supervising cases, while proposing 14 constitutional amendments.[132] AMLO claimed the National Guard is important and serves as a "benefit for the people", while the chief executive stated that constitutional reforms have made it possible to focus on "addressing the causes that originate the violence, that is, guaranteeing opportunities for the people and combating marginalization".[133] AMLO and his administration, thus, followed an authoritarian populistic leadership style justifying their consolidation of power through the National Guard and constitutional changes by claiming they do it in the name of the 'common people'.

Mexico's 2020 budget focused on creating more considerable funds for the different social welfare programs created by AMLO's administration but did, in addition, focus on consolidating further power for the National Guard. Without facing any outside threats to the nation, the 2020 defence budget in Mexico was 16 per cent larger than the 2018 defence budget,[134] while stating that the Ministry may authorize the granting of financial compensation for the National Guard and complementary systems of social security when deemed appropriate.[135] Furthermore, resources from the Federal Police may be transferred to the National Guard, and the budget demanded that the National Guard must be integrated into all preventative crime activities and may take help from the civilian population if needed. Even though not highlighted in the 2020 budget, Security Minister Alfonso Durazo expected that the budget should set aside 56 billion pesos for the National Guard.[136]

AMLO justified the increased power and resources of the armed forces through a populistic discourse and authoritative measures. The Mexican president stated that "the soldier is a uniformed people" and that "there are no officers who belong to the economic elites".[137] On the other hand, when facing backlash from journalists, AMLO claimed that Mexico now has "a journalism very close to power, especially economic power, and very distant from the people" while claiming that "it is a journalism of the elite, which does not defend the common people".[138] Hence, AMLO effectively framed people opposing his authoritative turn as belonging to the 'elite' who tries to undermine the 'common people' in Mexico. On the contrary, armed forces were framed as part of the 'common people' and not belonging to the 'elites' and could, therefore, be trusted. Demonstrations and protests against AMLO's plans to build the Dos Bocas oil refinery in Tabasco have led AMLO to support anti-protest laws, including 20-year prison sentences for blocking access to businesses, and 13 years in prison for delaying public work projects.[139] AMLO has militarized extraction zones to repress indigenous and environmental activists who protest against oil, mining, and logging industries in Mexico while threatening journalists who oppose his reliance on extractive industries.[140] Days after the energy regulator's boss, Guillermo Garcia Alcocer, complained about unqualified officials that AMLO had appointed to the energy regulator, investigations were opened up against Alcocer, causing him to resign.[141] The Mexican President justified his increasingly populistic and authoritative rule by claiming that he does it in the name of the 'common people' by stating that "if supporting the poor, if supporting the youth, if supporting the peasants, if supporting the fishermen is being a populist, let them sign me up on the list".[142] Hence, AMLO tried to silence the voices that have and could potentially continue to speak up against his potentially adverse policies by framing them as 'elites' while claiming he does it in the name of the people. AMLO continued to circumvent democratic institutions and rights by creating further power for his National Guard while justifying such measures by framing the National Guard as an army for the 'common people' against the 'elite'.

Like Mexico, Brazil does not face any immediate outside threats to the nation. Bolsonaro has, however, shown strong

Written by Ian Granit

support for the military while emphasizing its importance. A former army captain himself, the military is the central pillar of political support in Bolsonaro's government.[143] Bolsonaro's Vice President, Hamilton Mourão, is a military general,[144] while several military figures have, since Bolsonaro took office, been appointed to various state apparatuses, ministries, federal banks, municipalities, and strategic state enterprises, such as Petrobras. The armed forces now occupy six out of 22 ministries.[145] The military budget significantly increased from 2018 to 2019 and still went over its budget by US\$ 1.46 billion,[146] and the armed forces experienced large salary increases in 2020.[147] Moreover, Bolsonaro's administration has shown tendencies to support paramilitary groups involved in several corruption allegations. Investigations have shown ties between Bolsonaro's family and paramilitary groups that control the majority of Rio's favelas.[148] Flavio Bolsonaro, Jair's eldest son and the representative of the state of Rio in the Senate, employed the mother and wife of a former police officer, who allegedly is a leader of a violent urban militia, to the Bolsonaro administration.[149] Bolsonaro justified the expansion and increased budget expenses on the military by stating that "the mission of the Armed Forces, is to defend the country, it is to defend democracy," and stated that "we are at the service of the will of the Brazilian population".[150] Bolsonaro claimed that nothing is more authoritarian than attacking the freedom of your people, [151] which the military tries to defend. Bolsonaro, thus, framed criticisers of expanding the military as against the freedom of the people of Brazil, which Bolsonaro claimed he tries to defend through the military.

Bolsonaro aimed, just like AMLO, to use the law to legitimize the actions of the paramilitary groups and the military. The Law and Order Guarantee (LOG) legislation allows the President of Brazil to send the Armed Forces on missions, whether or not Governors or Presidents of other constitutional branches consider it necessary.[152] Bolsonaro claimed that police and military actions on the President's order, according to the LOG legislation, should be granted immunity against any illegal actions they commit during their mission.[153] Moreover, a new anti-crime law was created under Bolsonaro's administration immunity to police officers and paramilitaries who have killed civilians if they show that they were subject to "violent emotion, excessive fear, or surprise".[154] As a result, Brazil's military police gains further presence and power in the country, launching illegal strikes and killing at record numbers since Bolsonaro took office.155 Bolsonaro has continued his authoritative rule by waging crackdowns on environmental activists who oppose the large deforestation in the Brazilian Amazon, accusing them of being responsible for the fires in the Amazon forest, while severely undermining indigenous rights and encouraging opposition against indigenous peoples in Brazil.[155] Opposition to the Bolsonaro administration's adverse policies has led to threats from Eduardo Bolsonaro to revive the past Brazilian military rule's Institutional Act Number Five, which indefinitely outlaws freedom of expression and assembly while closing down Congress.[156]

Bolsonaro justified these measures by stating that criminals should die in the street like cockroaches, while heavily emphasizing the need for a strong military and proclaiming subsequent security and speaking in favour of killing people he deems a threat to effective rule and closing Congress.[157] Faced with backlash from other branches of the Brazilian government, , in 2020, Bolsonaro called for his supporters to mobilize against Brazil's Congress and Supreme court, claiming that they inhibit the executive branch from making decisions, and therefore, undermine the Brazilian people[158]. During protests against Brazil's Congress and the Supreme court, Bolsonaro showed strong support and joined the protesters, claiming that people within the government who oppose him are part of a dictatorial 'elite' undermining his constitutional rights in the executive. Bolsonaro arrived at the protest on horseback, portraying himself as a man of the people by joining the protests and as a saviour of democracy since he wants to stop the dictatorial elite. Addressing the crowd in that same rally, Bolsonaro said: "[w]e are not going to tolerate interference — our patience has ended. We have the people on our side, and we have the armed forces on the side of the people".[159] Bolsonaro, thus, framed the Congress and Supreme Court as trying to inhibit Bolsonaro from executing his constitutional rights and oppose the people's will, since Bolsonaro possesses the will of the people. The Brazilian president framed the military as being on the people's side, who will help Bolsonaro and the people from interfering in Bolsonaro's decisions. Hence, Bolsonaro used a typical populistic leadership style, portraying himself as on the same side of the people against the corrupt 'elite', claiming the 'elite' undermines his right to rule Brazil in favour of its country's 'common people' while circumventing democratic measures to achieve change.

Conclusion

Due to public dissatisfaction with the past corrupt and inefficient governments, Mexico and Brazil experienced

Written by Ian Granit

political shifts in their respective countries' elections in 2018. Mexico has seen the rise of AMLO, a left-wing populist, while Brazil has experienced the rise of Bolsonaro, a far-right populist. The two new Latin American presidents might differ in their stance on the political spectrum, but AMLO's and Bolsonaro's authoritarian populistic leadership style makes them increasingly similar. Their respective countries' natural resource extraction is framed as a way toward national sovereignty, against either an international elite, national elite, or a co-conspiracy between the national and international elite. AMLO and Bolsonaro frame their respective countries' extractive industries as helping the 'common people' in their countries which both leaders claim they can speak for. Moreover, the 'common people' in Mexico and Brazil are, according to both AMLO and Bolsonaro, undermined by international powers who have a neocolonial mindset and deprive the citizens in their respective countries. Both AMLO and Bolsonaro promise to solve this deprivation through natural resource extraction, which they claim will benefit the 'common people' in their respective nations. The two Latin American leaders have had differing effects on increasing their respective countries' extractive industries. AMLO has largely failed in his plans, leaving Mexico's economy stagnant since he took office, facing him with considerable criticism. Bolsonaro has succeeded in increasing agribusiness and the oil industry, making the possibility of achieving his campaign promises better but faces a backlash due to the environmental degradation his policies cause. Both leaders claim that the backlash is due to the corrupt 'elite' establishment, both at home and abroad, who want the Brazilian and Mexican people's resources for themselves.

AMLO and Bolsonaro have had differing abilities to achieve their campaign promises since their development plans' success has differed. Both leaders, however, direct substantial efforts towards consolidating power during their respective presidencies. Through a typically authoritative populistic leadership approach, AMLO considers himself the sole person who can make good choices for Mexico and has given himself control over Mexico's welfare programs while undermining the NGOs, departments, and private enterprises that have previously worked towards social welfare, while cutting their budgets, blaming them all for working with the corrupt 'elite'. Bolsonaro has severely cut the budget and acceptance rate for Brazil's largest welfare program, Bolsa Familia, severely undermining Brazil's poor people, stating that he will not follow the same path as past dictatorial communist governments. Both AMLO and Bolsonaro have taken questionable stances toward corruption, one of the main problems in both Mexico and Brazil. AMLO has reduced the budget of the major anti-corruption agency in Mexico while placing people of his party in the top position to oversee corruption charges since AMLO claims he can resist corruption because he represents the people's will. In the case of Bolsonaro, all his sons are part of his administration as well as charged with either corruption or disinformation charges, which Bolsonaro responds to by referring to the left 'elite' who abuses Bolsonaro's administration.

Security, or the lack of security, is another main problem in both Mexico and Brazil. AMLO has created a paramilitary group, the National Guard, which he and his political party has the sole power over. Since AMLO took office, he has given the National Guard further power through legislative means while expanding the paramilitary group's budget, claiming that the armed forces are part of the 'common people' while people opposing his focus on the National Guard are part of the 'elite'. Bolsonaro has given the military, his main political support, a substantially increased budget while giving out a large portion of Brazil's important political and business positions to military officials. Moreover, Bolsonaro has given the military and police more power to use force while creating laws that increase power over where and when to use the military. Subsequent developments have led Bolsonaro to join protests against his opponents in government, claiming that he possesses the will of the people who elected him, with the support of the armed forces, and that his opponents belong to a dictatorial 'elite'.

In certain aspects, the left-versus-right difference is present in AMLO's and Bolsonaro's presidencies, such as embracing or cutting welfare programs and favouring state-owned or private enterprises. However, their authoritative populistic leadership style increasingly makes the Mexican and Brazilian Presidents' rules comparable. It guides the way AMLO and Bolsonaro conduct decisions and the justification they use to justify their increase of power in their respective Presidencies.

Notes

[1] Nora Lustig, Luis F. Lopez-Calva and Eduardo Ortiz-Juarez. "Declining Inequality in Latin America in the 2000s: The Cases of Argentina, Brazil, and Mexico." World Development, 44 (2013): 129-141.

- [2] Philip Oxhorn and Jose R. Jouve-Martin. "Inequality and Inclusion in Latin America." Latin American Research Review, 52(2) (2017): 203-207.
- [3] World Bank. "Mexico Overview." (2019): https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/mexico/overview#1 (Accessed 14 December, 2019).; World Bank. "Brazil Overview." (2019): https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/brazil/overview (Accessed 12 December, 2019).
- [4] Patricia Justino and Bruno Martorano. "Redistributive Preferences and Protests in Latin America." Journal of Conflict Resolution, 63(9), (2019): 2128-2154.
- [5] James McCarthy. "Authoritarianism, Populism, and the Environment: Comparative Experiences, Insights, and Perspectives." Annals of the American Association of Geographers, 109, (2019): 301-313.
- [6] Paula Armendariz Miranda. "Unrest in Latin America makes authoritarianism look more appealing to some". The Conversation. (January 3, 2020).
- [7] Caz Mudde and Rovira Kaltwasse. "Populism and Political Leadership", in R. Rhodes and P. t'Hart (eds), The Oxford Handbook of Political Leadership. Oxford: Oxford University Press, (2014): 376–388.
- [8] Ian Scoones, Marc Edelman, Saturnino M. Borras Jr., Ruth Hall, Wendy Wolford and Ben White. "Emancipatory rural politics: Confronting authoritarian populism". The Journal of Peasant Studies, 45(1), (2018): 1-20; David Featherstone and Lazaros Karaliotas. "Populism." Soundings, 72, (2019): 31-47.
- [9] Ian Scoones., et al. "Emancipatory rural politics: confronting authoritarian populism". The Journal of Peasant Studies, 45(1), (2018): 1-20.
- [10] Dinorah Azpuru and Mary Fran T. Malone. "Parenting Attitudes and Public Support for Political Authoritarianism in Latin America". International Journal of Public Opinion Research, 31, (2019): 570-587.
- [11] Steven Levitsky and James Loxton. "Populism and Competitive Authoritarianism in the Andes". Democratization, 20(1): 107-136.
- [12] Ian Scoones., et al. "Emancipatory rural politics: confronting authoritarian populism". The Journal of Peasant Studies, 45(1), (2018): 1-20
- [13] Andrew M. Fischer. "The Dark Sides of Social Policy: From Neoliberalism to Resurgent Right-wing Populism". Development and Change, 51(2), (2020): 371-397.; Leandro Vergara-Camus and Cristóbal Kay. "The agrarian political economy of left-wing governments in Latin America: Agribusiness, peasants, and the limits of neo-developmentalism". Journal of Agrarian Change, 17(2), (2017): 415-437.; Saturnino M. Borras Jr. "Agrarian social movements: The absurdly difficult but not impossible agenda of defeating right-wing populism and exploring a socialist future". Journal of Agrarian Change, 20(1), (2019): 3-36.; Timothy M. Gill. "The Possibilities and Pitfalls of Left-Wing Populism in Socialist Venezuela". Journal of World Systems Research, 24(2), (2018): 304-313.; Samuel Handlin. "The Logic of Polarizing Populism: State Crises and Polarization in South America". American Behavioral Scientist, 62(1), (2018): 75-91.
- [14] Jacques Rancière. "The populism that is not to be found." In What is a people?, ed. A. Badiou, (2016): 100–6. New York: Columbia University Press. Page 106
- [15] Murat Arsel, Barbara Hogenboom and Lorenzo Pellegrini. "The extractive imperative in Latin America." The Extractive Industries and Society, 3(4), (2016): 880-887.
- [16] Mark Tilzey. "Authoritarian populism and neo-extractivism in Bolivia and Ecuador: the unresolved agrarian question and the prospects for food sovereignty as counter-hegemony." The Journal of Peasant Studies, 46(3),

- (2019): 626-652.
- [17] Donald V. Kingsbury, Teresa Kramarz and Kyle Jacques. "Populism or Petrostate?: The Afterlives of Ecuador's Yasuní-ITT Initiative." Society & Natural Resources, 32(5), (2019): 530-547.
- [18] Jan Lust. "Objective and subjective conditions for the continuity of the Peruvian extractive development model." Globalization, 16(7), (2019): 1232-1246.
- [19] Luis F. Rincon and Benardo M Fernandes. "Territorial dispossession: dynamics of capitalist expansion in rural territories in South America." Third World Quarterly, 39(11), (2018): 2085-2102.
- [20] Alberto Vergara and Aaron Watanabe. "Peru Since Fujimori". Journal of Democracy, 27(3), (2016): 148-157.
- [21] Patrice McSherry. "Strategic Alliance: Menem and the Military-Security Forces in Argentina". Latin American Perspectives, 24(6), (1997): 63-92.
- [22] PEMEX. "Petroleum statistics January 2020". PEMEX Por el Rescate De La Soberania. (2020).
- [23] World Bank. "Agriculture Productivity Growth in Brazil: Recent Trends and Future Prospects." World Bank, (2017).; Eliza Massi and Jelleword Nem S. "Industrial policy and state-making: Brazil's attempt at oil-based industrial development." Third World Quarterly, 39(6), (2018): 1133-1150.
- [24] World Bank. "Mexico Overview.". World Bank, (2019).
- [25] ven M. Van Hauwert and Van Kessel Stijn. "Beyond protest and discontent: A cross-national analysis of the effect of populist attitudes and issue positions on populist party support." European Journal of Political Research, 57(1), (2017): 68-92.
- [26] Kenneth F. Greene and Mariano Sanchez-Talanquer. "Latin America's Shifting Politics: Mexico's Party System Under Stress." Journal of democracy, 29(4), (2018): 31-42.
- [27] Brian Hanrahan and Paulina F. Aroch. "Reflections on the Transformation in Mexico." Journal of Latin American Cultural Studies, 28(1), (2019): 113-137.
- [28] Kelly Watson and Moira Achinelli L. "Context and Contingency: The Coffee Crisis for Conventional Small-Scale Coffee Farmers in Brazil." The Geographical Journal, 174(3), (2008): 223-234.
- [29] UNESCO. "World social science report, 2016: Challenging inequalities; pathways to a just world." (2016).
- [30] World Bank. "Brazil Overview". World Bank, (2019).
- [31] World Bank. "GINI Index (World Bank Estimate) Brazil." World Bank, (2019).
- [32] Leonardo Avritzer. "The impeachment of Dilma Rousseff: introduction." Critical Policy Studies, 11(3), (2017): 349-351.
- [33] Joel P. D. Fonseca. "Show Me a Hero: Political Disillusionment Elevates a Strongman Before Brazil's Election." World Policy Journal 35(2), (2018): 77-82.
- [34] Debora Duque and Amy E. Smith. "The Establishment Upside Down: a Year of Change in Brazil/El "establishment" dado vuelta: un ano de cambio en Brasil." Revista de Ciencia Politica, 39(2), (2019): 165-189.
- [35] George W. Grayson. "Mexican Messiah: Andre's Manuel Lopez Obrador." University Park, PA: The

Written by Ian Granit

Pennsylvania State University Press, (2007)

- [36] Todd A. Eisenstadt. "The Origins and Rationality of the "Legal versus Legitimate" Dichotomy Invoked in Mexico's 2006 Post-Electoral Conflict". PS: Political Science & Politics, 40(1), (2007): 39-43.
- [37] Hanrahan, Brian., and Paulina, Aroch F. 2019. Reflections on the Transformation in Mexico. Journal of Latin American Cultural Studies 28(1), 113-137; Shannan Mattiace. "MEXICO 2018: AMLO's HOUR/Mexico 2018: la hora de AMLO." Revista de Ciencia Politica 39(2), (2019): 285-311.
- [38] Hanrahan, Brian., and Paulina, Aroch F. 2019. Reflections on the Transformation in Mexico. Journal of Latin American Cultural Studies 28(1), 113-137.
- [39] AMLO. (February 26, 2017). "La mafia del poder se une, "pero les vamos a ganar, porque la gente ya está harta de la corrupción del PRI y del PAN": AMLO". lopezobrador.org.mx: https://lopezobrador.org.mx/2017/02/26/asamblea-informativa-en-parras-coahuila/
- [40] AMLO. (November 20, 2017). "Palabras de Héctor Vasconcelos en la presentación del Plan de Desarrollo 2018-2024." lopezobrador.org.mx: https://lopezobrador.org.mx/2017/11/20/palabras-de-hector-vasconcelos-en-la-presentacion-del-plan-de-desarrollo-2018-2024/
- [41] AMLO. (April 1, 2018). Discurso AMLO al iniciar campaña en Ciudad Juárez, Chihuahua. Lopezobrador.org.mx: https://lopezobrador.org.mx/2018/04/01/discurso-de-amlo-al-iniciar-su-campana-en-ciudad-juarez-chihuahua/
- [42] AMLO. (May 9, 2018). Rechaza AMLO que el nuevo aeropuerto sea concesionado después de que se termine su construcción. Lopezobrador.org.mx: https://lopezobrador.org.mx/2018/05/09/amlo-en-jilotepec-estado-de-mexico/
- [43] Hanrahan, Brian., and Paulina, Aroch F. 2019. Reflections on the Transformation in Mexico. Journal of Latin American Cultural Studies 28(1), 113-137.
- [44] Jeffrey R. Webber. "A Great Little Man: The Shadow of Jair Bolsonaro." Historical Materialism. 28(1), (2020): 3-49.
- [45] Fabricio H. Chagas-Bastos. "Political Realignment in Brazil: Jair Bolsonaro and the Right Turn." Revista de estudios sociales 69, (2019): 92-100.
- [46] Wendy Hunter and Timothy J. Power. "Bolsonaro and Brazil's Illiberal Backlash." Journal of Democracy 30(1), (2019): 68-82
- [47] Eduardo Ryo Tamaki and Mario Fuks. "Populism in Brazil's 2018 General Elections: An Analysis of Bolsonaro's Campaign Speeches." Lua Nova, 109, (2020): 103-127. Quotes from pp. 113.
- [48] Eduardo and Fuks. "Populism in Brazil's 2018 General Elections: An Analysis of Bolsonaro's Campaign Speeches." Lua Nova, 109, (2020): 103-127. Page 115.
- [49] Joel P. D. Fonseca. "Show Me a Hero: Political Disillusionment Elevates a Strongman Before Brazil's Election." World Policy Journal 35(2), (2018): 77-82.
- [50] Darcy Tetreault. "The new extractivism in Mexico: Rent redistribution and resistance to mining and petroleum activities. World Development 126, (2020): 1-10.
- [51] Gobierno de México. "A medio sexenio, Pemex será palanca del desarrollo nacional: presidente AMLO." presidente.gob.mx, (2019): https://presidente.gob.mx/a-medio-sexenio-pemex-sera-palanca-del-desarrollo-nacional-presidente-amlo/

- [52] Stefanie Eschenbacher. "'Unsustainable': Mexico's Pemex buckling under crushing pension debt." Reuters. (March 6, 2020): https://www.reuters.com/article/pemex-pension/unsustainable-mexicos-pemex-buckling-under-crushing-pension-debt-idUSL8N2AZ4JD
- [53] Gobierno de Mexico. "Manifestación de Impacto Ambiental". Agencia de Seguridad, Energía y Ambiente: Documentos. (June 21, 2019): https://www.gob.mx/asea/documentos/manifestacion-de-impacto-ambiental?state=published
- [54] Gobierno de Mexico. "Presupuesto 2020 garantiza desarrollo y bienestar para millones de mexicanos, afirma presidente López Obrador". Gobierno de Mexico. (2019): https://www.gob.mx/presidencia/prensa/presupuesto-2020 -garantiza-desarrollo-y-bienestar-para-millones-de-mexicanos-afirma-presidente-lopez-obrador
- [55] AMLO. "Presentan Plan de Negocios de Pemex". Lopezobrador.org.mx. (July 16, 2019): https://lopezobrador.org.mx/2019/07/16/presentan-plan-de-negocios-de-pemex/
- [56] AMLO. "Presidente dirige Memorándum a EUA en inicio de construcción de refinería Dos Bocas." Lopezobrador.org, (2019): https://lopezobrador.org.mx/2019/06/02/presidente-dirige-memorandum-a-eua-en-inicio-de-construccion-de-refineria-dos-bocas/
- [57] Andrés Manuel López Obrador. "Inicio de los trabajos de la nueva refinería de Dos Bocas, desde Paraíso, Tabasco" Youtube. Available at: https://www.youtube.com/watch?time continue=1665&v=YA6luOivOO4&feature=emb logo
- [58] Jude Webber and Michael Stott. "Mexico: López Obrador makes a big bet on oil". Financial Times. (October 2, 2019): https://www.ft.com/content/d5c3c1c0-e432-11e9-b112-9624ec9edc59
- [59] Gobierno de Mexico. "Presenta Toledo Manzur los lineamientos de la política ambiental del Gobierno de México". www.gob.mx. (June 5, 2019): https://www.gob.mx/semarnat/prensa/presenta-toledo-manzur-los-lineamientos-de-la-politica-ambiental-del-gobierno-de-mexico-203226
- [60] The Economist. "Mexico needs statecraft, yet its president offers theatre." The Economist (27 February, 2020): https://www.economist.com/the-americas/2020/02/27/mexico-needs-statecraft-yet-its-president-offers-theatre
- [61] Reuters. "Mexican president heaps fresh scorn on predecessor's oil reform." Reuters. (September 24, 2019): htt ps://www.reuters.com/article/us-mexico-pemex/mexican-president-heaps-fresh-scorn-on-predecessors-oil-reform-idUSKBN1W92N0; PEMEX. "Petroleum statistics January 2020". PEMEX Por el Rescate De La Soberania. (2020).
- [62] Camara de Disputados. "Paquete Económico para el Ejercicio Fiscal 2020". Iniciativas del paquete económico para el año 2020. (2020).
- [63] AMLO. "Versión estenográfica. Aniversario 81º de la Expropiación Petrolera, en Tula, Hidalgo." Lopezobrador.org.mx (March 18, 2019): https://lopezobrador.org.mx/2019/03/18/version-estenografica-aniversario-81o-de-la-expropiacion-petrolera-en-tula-hidalgo/
- [64] AMLO. "Versión estenográfica de la conferencia de prensa matutina del presidente Andrés Manuel López Obrador." Lopezobrador.org.mx (July 14, 2020): https://lopezobrador.org.mx/2020/07/14/version-estenografica-de-la-conferencia-de-prensa-matutina-del-presidente-andres-manuel-lopez-obrador-347/
- [65] Scott Wallace. "Brazil's new leader promised to exploit the Amazon—but can he?" National Geographic. (2018): https://www.nationalgeographic.co.uk/2018/10/brazils-new-leader-promised-exploit-amazon-can-he
- [66] Ministério de Minas e Energia. "Setor de energia terá investimento de R\$ 1,8 trilhão até 2027, diz ministro Bento Albuquerque na Petrobras." Ministério de Minas e Energia, (2019): http://www.mme.gov.br/web/guest/todas-as-notic

Written by Ian Granit

ias/-/asset_publisher/pdAS9lcdBICN/content/setor-de-energia-tera-investimento-de-r-1-8-trilhao-ate-2027-diz-minist ro-bento-albuquerque-na-petrobr-1/pop_up?_101_INSTANCE_pdAS9lcdBICN_viewMode=print&_101_INSTANCE_pdAS9lcdBICN_languageId=pt_BR; Ministerio de Mina e Energia. "Bento Albuquerque lança o REATE 2020 e anuncia que produção brasileira de petróleo e gás natural dobrará até 2030." Ministério de Minas e Energia, (2019).

[67] Mat Hope. "The Brazilian development agenda driving Amazon devastation." The Lancet, 3(10), (2019): 409-411.; Presidency of the Republic of Brazil. "Petrobras plans R\$ 84.1 billion in investments in productive activities by 2023." (2018): http://www.brazil.gov.br/about-brazil/news/2018/12/petrobras-plans-r-84-1-billion-in-investments-in-productive-activities-by-2023/8397e364-afd5-4cc9-9cbf-5c24cf22646b.jpeg/view

[68] BBC. "Amazon rainforest belongs to Brazil, says Jair Bolsonaro." BBC, (September 24, 2019): https://www.bbc.com/news/world-latin-america-49815731

[69] Marina Lopes. "Brazil's Bolsonaro calls Amazon deforestation 'cultural,' says it 'will never end'". The Washington Post, (November 20, 2019): https://www.washingtonpost.com/gdpr-consent/?next_url=https%3a%2f%2 fwww.washingtonpost.com%2fworld%2fthe_americas%2fbrazils-bolsonaro-calls-amazon-deforestation-cultural-says-it-will-never-end%2f2019%2f11%2f20%2fba536498-0ba3-11ea-8054-289aef6e38a3 story.html

[70] Jair Bolsonaro. Twitter. (May 11, 2019). https://twitter.com/jairbolsonaro/status/1127273932925689856

[71] Jair Bolsonaro. Twitter. (August 24, 2019). Available at: https://twitter.com/jairbolsonaro/status/1165356996180217856

[72] Instituto de Pesquisa Econômica Aplicada. "Diagnóstico e desafios da agricultura brasileira". Instituto de Pesquisa Econômica Aplicada (2019).; Agência Nacional do Petróleo, Gás Natural e Biocombustíveis. "Produção de petróleo sobe 7,78% no Brasil em 2019 e ultrapassa pela primeira vez a marca de 1 bilhão de barris no ano". Agência Nacional do Petróleo, Gás Natural e Biocombustíveis (2019).

[73] Eder Johnson de Area Leão Pereiraa, Luiz Carlos de Santana Ribeirob, Lúcio Flávio da Silva Freitasc and Hernane Borges de Barros Pereira. "Brazilian Policy and Agribusiness Damage the Amazon Rainforest". Land Use Policy 92, (2020): 1-6.

[74] Mat Hope. "The Brazilian development agenda driving Amazon devastation." The Lancet, 3(10), (2019): 409-411.; The Lancet. "Bolsonaro threatens survival of Brazil's Indigenous population." The Lancet 394(10197), (2019): 444.

[75] Octavio Amorim Neto. "O orçamento da defesa de 2020: de um desequilíbrio a outro". Blog do IBRE: Instituto Brasiliero de Economia. (February 21, 2020).

[76] Marcelo Teixeira. "Brazil cancels decree barring sugarcane cultivation in the Amazon". Reuters. (November 6, 2019): https://mobile.reuters.com/article/amp/idUSL8N27M8NY

[77] Lisa Viscidi and Nate Graham. "Threats Worked in Brazil—and They Might Elsewhere, Too." Foreign Policy. (September 4, 2019); Marina Lopes. "Brazil's Bolsonaro calls Amazon deforestation 'cultural,' says it 'will never end'". The Washington Post, (November 20, 2019); Dom Phillips. "Bolsonaro declares 'the Amazon is ours' and calls deforestation data 'lies'". The Guardian, (July 19, 2019).

[78] Jair Bolsonaro. Twitter. (June 17, 2020). Available at: https://twitter.com/jairbolsonaro/status/1273065055060361218

[79] Jair Bolsonaro. Twitter. (September 5, 2019). Available at: https://twitter.com/jairbolsonaro/status/1169629029147664385

- [80] Jair Bolsonaro. Twitter. (February 6, 2020). Available at: https://twitter.com/jairbolsonaro/status/1225358631803244544
- [81] Jair Bolsonaro. Twitter. (August 26, 2019). Available at: https://twitter.com/jairbolsonaro/status/1165970376725319680
- [82] Jair Bolsonaro. Twitter. (August 17, 2019). https://twitter.com/jairbolsonaro/status/1162690199517847552
- [83] Forbes Staff. "Análisis | Bolsonaro, un colonialista brasileño." Forbes Mexico. (August 28, 2019): https://www.forbes.com.mx/analisis-bolsonaro-un-colonialista-brasileno/
- [84] Jair Bolsonaro. Twitter. (August 27, 2019). Available at: https://twitter.com/jairbolsonaro/status/1166375909135441921
- [85] Gabriel Stargardter. "Why is Bolsonaro wary of foreign Amazon aid? Ask Brazil's military". Reuters. (August 30, 2019): https://www.reuters.com/article/us-brazil-environment-military/why-is-bolsonaro-wary-of-foreign-amazon-aid-ask-brazils-military-idUSKCN1VK2HQ
- [86] George W. Grayson. "Mexican Messiah: Andre's Manuel Lopez Obrador." University Park, PA: The Pennsylvania State University Press, (2007)
- [87] Benjamin Russell. "AMLO's Election: Latin America's Biggest Stories of the 2010s". Americas Quarterly. (December 17, 2019): https://www.americasquarterly.org/article/amlos-election-latin-americas-biggest-stories-of-the-2010s/
- [88] AMLO. "Versión estenográfica de la conferencia de prensa matutina del presidente Andrés Manuel López Obrador." Lopezobrador.org.mx (July 14, 2020): https://lopezobrador.org.mx/2020/07/14/version-estenografica-de-la-conferencia-de-prensa-matutina-del-presidente-andres-manuel-lopez-obrador-347/
- [89] The World Bank. "Global Economic Prospects". The World Bank, (2020).
- [90] Jude Webber and Michael Stott. "Mexico: López Obrador makes a big bet on oil". Financial Times. (October 2, 2019): https://www.ft.com/content/d5c3c1c0-e432-11e9-b112-9624ec9edc59
- [91] David Agren. "AMLO's Mexico Leads to Drastic cuts to Health System". The Lancet, 393(10188), (2019): 2289-2290; Forbes Staff. "AMLO refuerza 'austeridad republicana', pide más recorte a gasto de gobierno". Forbes, (April 9, 2020): https://www.forbes.com.mx/amlo-refuerza-austeridad-republicana-pide-mas-recorte-a-gasto-de-gobierno/
- [92] David Agren. "AMLO's Mexico Leads to Drastic cuts to Health System". The Lancet, 393(10188), (2019): 2289-2290.
- [93] Infobae. "Qué es la austeridad republicana de López Obrador y por qué ha causado tanta discordia en su gabinete". Infobae,(July 23, 2019): https://www.infobae.com/america/mexico/2019/07/23/que-es-la-austeridad-republicana-de-lopez-obrador-y-por-que-ha-causado-tanta-discordia-en-su-gabinete/; Infobae. "Un año sin estancias infantiles: autoridades no han verificado cómo las madres gastan los apoyos". Infobae, (February 8, 2020): https://www.infobae.com/america/mexico/2020/02/08/un-ano-sin-estancias-infantiles-autoridades-no-han-verificado-como-las-madres-gastan-los-apoyos/
- [94] David Agren. "AMLO's Mexico Leads to Drastic cuts to Health System". The Lancet, 393(10188), (2019): 2289-2290.
- [95] Forbes Staff. "AMLO refuerza 'austeridad republicana', pide más recorte a gasto de gobierno". Forbes, (April 9,

Written by Ian Granit

2020).

- [96] Presidencia de la Republica. "Versión estenográfica de la conferencia de prensa matutina | Jueves 7 de noviembre, 2019." Gobierno de Mexico. (November 7, 2019); https://www.gob.mx/presidencia/articulos/version-estenografica-de-la-conferencia-de-prensa-matutina-jueves-7-de-noviembre-2019?idiom=es
- [97] Gobierno de Mexico. "Austeridad republicana es eliminar gastos excesivos y canalizar recursos para los más necesitados: Función Pública". Secretaría de la Función Pública Blog. (May 30, 2019); https://www.gob.mx/sfp/articulos/conferencia-de-prensa-austeridad-republicana?idiom=es
- [98] Camara de Diputados. "Ley Federal de Austeridad Republicana Article 4.1". Camara de Diputados, (November 19, 2019).
- [99] Camara de Diputados. "Ley Federal de Austeridad Republicana Article 16". Camara de Diputados, (November 19, 2019).
- [100] Gobierno de Mexico. "Austeridad republicana es eliminar gastos excesivos y canalizar recursos para los más necesitados: Función Pública". Secretaría de la Función Pública Blog. (May 30, 2019): https://www.gob.mx/sfp/prensa/gue-si-y-que-no-202116
- [101] AMLO. "Versión estenográfica de la conferencia de prensa matutina del presidente Andrés Manuel López Obrador." Lopezobrador.org.mx (May 14, 2020): https://lopezobrador.org.mx/2020/05/14/version-estenografica-de-la-conferencia-de-prensa-matutina-del-presidente-andres-manuel-lopez-obrador-321/
- [102] Mexico Daily News. "Senate elects new top prosecutor; fiscal general replaces attorney general". Mexico Daily News. (January 19, 2019): https://mexiconewsdaily.com/news/senate-elects-new-top-prosecutor/
- [103] Manuel Suárez-Mier. "AMLO is installing a personal fiefdom and leading the country to disaster". Mexico News Daily, (June 2, 2019): https://mexiconewsdaily.com/opinion/amlo-is-leading-country-to-disaster/
- [104] AMLO. "Versión estenográfica de la conferencia de prensa matutina del presidente Andrés Manuel López Obrador." Lopezobrador.org.mx (July 14, 2020); https://lopezobrador.org.mx/2020/07/14/version-estenografica-de-la-conferencia-de-prensa-matutina-del-presidente-andres-manuel-lopez-obrador-347/
- [105] Gobierno de Mexico. "Austeridad republicana es eliminar gastos excesivos y canalizar recursos para los más necesitados: Función Pública". Secretaría de la Función Pública Blog. (May 30, 2019): https://www.gob.mx/sfp/prensa/que-si-y-que-no-202116
- [106] El Universal. Borran al SNA del presupuesto 2019. El Universal. (December 12, 2018): https://www.eluniversal.com.mx/nacion/borran-al-sna-del-presupuesto-2019
- [107] AMLO. "Versión estenográfica de la conferencia de prensa matutina del presidente Andrés Manuel López Obrador." Lopezobrador.org.mx (July 14, 2020): https://lopezobrador.org.mx/2020/07/14/version-estenografica-de-la-conferencia-de-prensa-matutina-del-presidente-andres-manuel-lopez-obrador-347/
- [108] Joel P. D. Fonseca. "Show Me a Hero: Political Disillusionment Elevates a Strongman Before Brazil's Election." World Policy Journal 35(2), (2018): 77-82.; Fabricio H. Chagas-Bastos "Political Realignment in Brazil: Jair Bolsonaro and the Right Turn." Revista de estudios sociales 69, (2019): 92-100.; Ariel Alejandro Goldstein. "The New Far-Right in Brazil and the Construction of a Right-Wing Order". Latin American Perspectives. 46(4), (2019): 245-262
- [109] Jair Bolsonaro. Twitter. (May 11, 2019). https://twitter.com/jairbolsonaro/status/1127273932925689856

- [110] Jeffrey R. Webber. "A Great Little Man: The Shadow of Jair Bolsonaro." Historical Materialism. 28(1), (2020): 3-49.
- [111] IMF. "Real GDP Growth". IMF, (2019); IMF. "Outlook for Latin America and the Caribbean: New Challenges to Growth." IMF, (2020); World Bank. "Unemployment, total (% of total labor force) (modeled ILO estimate) Brazil". World Bank, (2019).
- [112] Caixa. "Bolsa Família". Gaixa Gobierno Brasil. (Retrieved March 14, 2020).
- [113] The Economist. "Bolsa Família, Brazil's admired anti-poverty programme, is flailing". The Economist. (January 30, 2020): https://www.economist.com/the-americas/2020/01/30/bolsa-familia-brazils-admired-anti-poverty-programme-is-flailing
- [114] Tom Hennigan. "How the Bolsonaro government is waging war on Brazil's poor". The Irish Times. (March 3, 2020): https://www.irishtimes.com/news/world/how-the-bolsonaro-government-is-waging-war-on-brazil-s-poor-1.4191695
- [115] Flávio Eiró and Martijn Koster. "Facing bureaucratic uncertainty in the Bolsa Família Program: Clientelism beyond reciprocity and economic rationality. Focaal, 85 (2019): 84-96
- [116] Jair Bolsonaro. Twitter. (June 17, 2020). Available at: https://twitter.com/jairbolsonaro/status/127306485344444161
- [117] Presidência da República. "Medida Provisória n° 897, de 2019". Congresso Nacional. (October 2, 2019). Ministerio da Economia. "ORÇAMENTO DA UNIÃO EXERCÍCIO FINANCEIRO DE 2019". Volume II: CONSOLIDAÇÃO DOS PROGRAMAS DE GOVERNO. (2019).; Ministerio da Economia. "ORÇAMENTO DA UNIÃO EXERCÍCIO FINANCEIRO DE 2020". Volume II: CONSOLIDAÇÃO DOS PROGRAMAS DE GOVERNO. (2020).
- [118] The Economist. "Bolsa Família, Brazil's admired anti-poverty programme, is flailing". The Economist. (January 30, 2020): https://www.economist.com/the-americas/2020/01/30/bolsa-familia-brazils-admired-anti-poverty-programme-is-flailing
- [119] Jair Bolsonaro. Twitter. (June 17, 2020). Available at: https://twitter.com/jairbolsonaro/status/1273064985556586503
- [120] Flávio Eiró and Martijn Koster. "Facing bureaucratic uncertainty in the Bolsa Família Program: Clientelism beyond reciprocity and economic rationality. Focaal, 85 (2019): 84-96; Bryan Harris, Andres Schipani and Carolina Unzelte. "Brazil's Bolsonaro keeps it in the family". (May 6, 2019): https://www.ft.com/content/2fad23d2-6cdf-11e9-80c7-60ee53e6681d
- [121] Glenn Greenwald and Victor Pougy. "Secret Brazil Archive: Part 6". The Intercept. (July 21, 2019): https://theintercept.com/2019/07/21/in-secret-chats-brazils-chief-corruption-prosecutor-worried-that-bolsonaros-justice-minister-would-protect-bolsonaros-senator-son-flavio-from-scandals/
- [122] Tom Phillips. "Brazil: homes of Bolsonaro associates raided in sweeping anti-corruption operation". The Guardian. (December 18, 2019): https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/dec/18/bolsonaro-brazil-corruption-raids-investigation-flavio-bolsonaro; Jeffrey R. Webber. "A Great Little Man: The Shadow of Jair Bolsonaro. Historical Materialism. 28(1), (2020): 3-49.
- [123] Rodrigo Viga Gaier. "Another of Brazil president's sons facing civil, criminal probe: prosecutors". Reuters. (September 12, 2019): https://www.reuters.com/article/us-brazil-politics/another-of-brazil-presidents-sons-facing-civil-criminal-probe-prosecutors-idUSKCN1VX02D?feedType=RSS&feedName=worldNews

Written by Ian Granit

[124] Tom Phillips. "Bolsonaro in fresh crisis over son's alleged links to fake news racket". The Guardian. (April 26, 2020): https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/apr/26/bolsonaro-in-fresh-crisis-over-sons-alleged-links-to-fake-news-racket

[125] https://twi	Jair tter.com/jai	Bolsonaro. rbolsonaro/status/	Twitter. 12730647933	(June 65241856	17,	2020).	Available	at:
[126] https://twi	Jair tter.com/jai	Bolsonaro. rbolsonaro/status/		(17,	2020).	Available	at:
[127] https://twi	Jair tter.com/jai	Bolsonaro. rbolsonaro/status/		(June 65680640	17,	2020).	Available	at:

- [128] Manuel Suárez-Mier. "AMLO is installing a personal fiefdom and leading the country to disaster". Mexico News Daily, (June 2, 2019): https://mexiconewsdaily.com/opinion/amlo-is-leading-country-to-disaster/
- [129] Presidencia de la República. "LEY ORGÁNICA DEL EJÉRCITO Y FUERZA AÉREA MEXICANOS." Sedena.gob.mx, (2014).
- [130] Brian Hanrahan and Paulina F. Aroch. "Reflections on the Transformation in Mexico." Journal of Latin American Cultural Studies 28(1), (2019): 113-137; Associated Press. "Mexico deploys National Guard to counter rising violent crime". NBC News. (July 1, 2019): https://www.nbcnews.com/news/latino/mexico-deploys-national-guard-counter-rising-violent-crime-n1025296; Andres Manuel Lopez Obrador. "Plan Nacional de Paz y Seguridad 2018-2024", Lopezobrador.org, (2018); https://lopezobrador.org.mx/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/PLAN-DE-PAZ-Y-SEGURIDAD_ANEXO.pdf
- [131] Camara de Diputados. "Ley Nacional Sobre el Uso de la Fuerza". (27 May, 2019).
- [132] Paul Imison. "AMLO's Justice Reforms Risk Undoing Mexico's Progress". World Politics Review. (February 5, 2020): https://www.worldpoliticsreview.com/articles/28515/in-mexico-amlo-sparks-outrage-with-regressive-justice-reforms; Maria Novoa. "Justice Reform Puts Mexico at a Dangerous Crossroads". Americas Quarterly. (January 27, 2020); https://www.americasquarterly.org/article/justice-reform-puts-mexico-at-a-dangerous-crossroads/
- [133] AMLO. "Presidente celebra avances de la Guardia Nacional en primer año de funciones." Lopezobrador.org.mx (June 30, 2020); https://lopezobrador.org.mx/2020/06/30/presidente-celebra-avances-de-laguardia-nacional-en-primer-ano-de-funciones/
- [134] Presidencia de la Republica. "Anexo B | Con proyecto de Presupuesto de Egresos de la Federación para el Ejercicio Fiscal de 2020" Paquete Económico para el Ejercicio Fiscal 2020. (2019).
- [135] Presidencia de la Republica. "Anexo C | Criterios Generales de Política Económica para la Iniciativa de Ley de Ingresos y el Proyecto de Presupuesto de Egresos de la Federación correspondientes al Ejercicio Fiscal de 2020". Paquete Económico para el Ejercicio Fiscal 2020. (2019).
- [136] David Alire Garcia and Anthony Esposito. "Mexico frees up some spending in budget, but discipline trumps stimulus". Reuters. (September 8, 2020): https://de.reuters.com/article/us-mexico-budget/mexico-frees-up-some-spending-in-budget-but-discipline-trumps-stimulus-idINKCN1VT03Y
- [137] AMLO. "Versión estenográfica de la conferencia de prensa matutina del presidente Andrés Manuel López Obrador." Lopezobrador.org.mx (May 14, 2020): https://lopezobrador.org.mx/2020/05/14/version-estenografica-de-la-conferencia-de-prensa-matutina-del-presidente-andres-manuel-lopez-obrador-321/
- [138] AMLO. "Versión estenográfica de la conferencia de prensa matutina del presidente Andrés Manuel López

Written by Ian Granit

Obrador." Lopezobrador.org.mx (April 22, 2020): https://lopezobrador.org.mx/2020/04/22/version-estenografica-de-la-conferencia-de-prensa-matutina-del-presidente-andres-manuel-lopez-obrador-305/

- [139] David Agren. "Mexico president accused of hypocrisy for backing tough anti-protest laws". The Guardian. (July 30, 2019): https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/jul/30/mexico-president-andres-manuel-lopez-obrador-accused-of-hypocrisy-after-supporting-anti-protest-laws
- [140] Darcy Tetreault. "The new extractivism in Mexico: Rent redistribution and resistance to mining and petroleum activities." World Development 126, (2020): 1-10; Azam Ahmed and Kirk Semple. "A New Revolution? Mexico Still Waiting as López Obrador Nears Half-Year Mark." The New York Times, (May 10, 2019); https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/10/world/americas/amlo-mexico-lopez-obrador.html
- [141] The Economist. "AMLO uses his anti-corruption drive to gain power and scare critics". The Economist. (November 30, 2019): https://www.economist.com/the-americas/2019/11/30/amlo-uses-his-anti-corruption-drive-to-gain-power-and-scare-critics
- [142] Gobierno de Mexico. "Beca Universal para estudiantes de Educación Media Superior Benito Juárez". Coordinación Nacional de Becas para el Bienestar Benito Juárez: Blog. (January 1, 2019): https://www.gob.mx/becasbenitojuarez/articulos/beca-benito-juarez-para-jovenes-de-educacion-media-superior-216589
- [143] Octavio Amorim Neto. "O orçamento da defesa de 2020: de um desequilíbrio a outro". Blog do IBRE: Instituto Brasiliero de Economia. (February 21, 2020).
- [144] Presidência da República. "Medida Provisória n° 897, de 2019". Congresso Nacional. (October 2, 2019).
- [145] Jeffrey R. Webber. "A Great Little Man: The Shadow of Jair Bolsonaro." Historical Materialism. 28(1), (2020): 3-49.
- [146] Ministério da Defesa. "Execução Orçamentária dos Orçamentos Fiscal e da Seguridade Social do Ministério da Defesa Unidade Orçamentária / Grupo de Natureza de Despesa". Secretaria de Orçamento e Organização Institucional. (March 31, 2020); Igor Gielow and Gustavo Patu. "Bolsonaro Increases Military Spending in First Year of Government". Folha de S. Paulo. (March 2, 2020): https://www1.folha.uol.com.br/internacional/en/business/2020/0 3/bolsonaro-increases-military-spending-in-first-year-of-government.shtml
- [147] Congresso Nacional. "Volume VI: ORÇAMENTO DE INVESTIMENTO Quadros Orçamentários Consolidados Detalhamento da Programação Detalhamento das Ações." ORÇAMENTO DA UNIÃO EXERCÍCIO FINANCEIRO DE 2020. (2020).
- [148] Jaime A. Alves and João Costa Vargas. "The spectre of Haiti: structural antiblackness, the far-right backlash and the fear of a black majority in Brazil". Third World Quarterly, 41(4), (2020): 645-662.
- [149] Rodrigo Viga Gaier. "Son of Brazil president faces fresh question about Rio aides". Reuters. (January 22, 2019):https://www.reuters.com/article/us-brazil-politics-crime/son-of-brazil-president-faces-fresh-question-about-rio-aides-idUSKCN1PG2Q7
- [150] Reuters. Brazil's Bolsonaro says armed forces exist to defend democracy. Reuters. (June 21, 2020): https://www.reuters.com/article/us-brazil-politics/brazils-bolsonaro-says-armed-forces-exist-to-defend-democracy-idUSKBN23S0T4
- [151] Jair Bolsonaro. Twitter. (June 17, 2020). Available at: https://twitter.com/jairbolsonaro/status/1273065656829775872
- [152] Ministerio da Defesa. "Garantia da Lei e da Orden". Você está aqui: Página Principal > Exercícios e Operações

Written by Ian Granit

> Garantia da Lei e da Ordem. (2020).

[153] Reuters Staff. "Bolsonaro autoriza uso de militares para segurança no Ceará e volta a defender excludente de ilicitude." Reuters. (February 21, 2020): https://lta.reuters.com/articulo/politica-bolsonaro-glo-ceara-idLTAKBN20E2VX

[154] Jeffrey R. Webber. "A Great Little Man: The Shadow of Jair Bolsonaro." Historical Materialism. 28(1), (2020): 3-49.

[155] Jonathan Watts. "Someone has declared war': Brazil activists fear crackdown after arrests". The Guardian. (December 5, 2019): https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/dec/05/brazil-ngos-crackdown-raids-amazon-fires

[156] Tom Phillips. "Brazilian president's son suggests using dictatorship-era tactics on leftist foes". The Guardian. (November 1, 2019): https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/nov/01/brazili-president-son-jair-eduardo-bolsonaro-dictatorship-era-tactics-leftist-foes

[157] Joel P. D. Fonseca. "Show Me a Hero: Political Disillusionment Elevates a Strongman Before Brazil's Election." World Policy Journal 35(2), (2018): 77-82.; Fabricio H Chagas-Bastos "Political Realignment in Brazil: Jair Bolsonaro and the Right Turn." Revista de estudios sociales 69, (2019): 92-100.; Ariel Alejandro Goldstein. "The New Far-Right in Brazil and the Construction of a Right-Wing Order". Latin American Perspectives. 46(4), (2019): 245-262.

[158] Brian Harris and Andres Schipani. Bolsonaro and the generals: will the military defend Brazil's democracy? Financial Times. (August 11, 2020): https://www.ft.com/content/86f361a0-c78c-4683-8da1-b5e337c98365

[159] Omar G. Encarnación. Brazil Is Suffering. Bolsonaro Isn't. Foreign Policy. (May 28, 2020): https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/05/28/brazil-is-suffering-bolsonaro-isnt/